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MINUTES 

Cumberland Town Council Meeting 

Town Council Chambers 

MONDAY, April 9, 2012 

6:00 p.m. Workshop 

7:00 p.m. Call to Order 

 

6:00 P.M. Workshop: re: Enterprise Budgets (Val Halla, Senior Housing, and Sewer) 

 

7:00 P.M. Call to Order 

Present: Chairman Perfetti, Councilors Moriarty, Turner, Storey-King, Gruber, Copp & Stiles. 

 

I. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

March 26, 2012 

Motion by Councilor Moriarty, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to accept the minutes as presented. 

VOTE:  7-0   UNANIMOUS PASSAGE 

 

II. MANAGER’S REPORT 

 Bulky Item Pickup Week - May 14 -18 

Bulky Waste Pick-up week is coming up. Town Manager Shane reminded residents that only 

those large items that will not fit into a trash bag will be picked up. This is a very expensive cost 

to the community and it intended for large items only (appliances, furniture). More info at the 

next meeting regarding the items that are acceptable to be placed curbside.  

 

 Report re: Maine Senior FarmShare 

Councilor Gruber explained the FarmShare Program: 

 

   
  

   



Town Council Meeting Minutes Page 2 
April 9, 2012 

 

III. PUBLIC DISCUSSION 

None 

 

IV. LEGISLATION AND POLICY   

 

12 – 053 To hear a report from the Finance Committee re: 3
rd

 quarter financials.  

Councilor Stiles introduced Finance Director, Alex Kimball who presented the following: 
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12 – 054 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on draft zoning amendments to the Recreational 

Facilities & Open Space Impact Fee Ordinance. 
Town Manager Shane presented the following Impact Fee calculation explaining that the Ordinance Sub-

Committee met last week, reviewed and approved this calculation. 

 

   
 

 
 

Councilor Turner said that this calculation made sense to the Ordinance Committee and is the most attractive 

option.  This creates a progressive situation. The less square footage, the less cost. It seems to be the fairest 

alternative.  

  

Public discussion:  Brad Hilton of Blanchard Road said he feels that when the Impact Fee Ordinance was 

introduced in 2000, it was very appropriate for that point in time. The environment is very different now and he 

feels that the Impact Fee is fighting against the Town and the Town is losing real estate revenue and school 

population growth. He said that the Impact Fee is going to raise his taxes because it hinders growth in 

Cumberland.  Mr. Hilton said that Cumberland needs more pupils in the schools and more real estate revenue. 

He requested that the Council vote to eliminate Impact Fees in order to get a clear view of where the Council 

stands. The votes at the last meeting were a little confusing and he was not able to tell how each Councilor felt 

about this issue. Mr. Hilton said that we need to be a little more competitive with our neighboring towns and 

they way to do this is by eliminating the impact fees.  

 

Adam Dews of Lower Methodist Road asked if this is the only fee that someone would pay the Town if they 

build a new house. 
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Town Manager Shane responded that it is not. Building, plumbing, and electrical permits are also required and 

are additional fees. 

 

Councilor Turner responded to Mr. Hilton saying that if the Town had no obligations relative to Impact Fees, it 

would be a very easy vote for him.  He agrees with most of what Mr. Hilton said, adding that he feels that there 

is a substantial psychological impact to someone looking into moving into Cumberland. However, if we are not 

going to continue to pay for the Rines Forest with Impact Fees, the only other option is to raise property taxes. 

 

Councilor Storey-King also responded to Mr. Hilton saying that to eliminate any fee would be a popular idea, 

but as Councilor Turner said, we have an obligation.  The other point that she wants to respond to is, from her 

experience, she does not see any evidence that shows eliminating the Impact Fee will increase school growth.  

All the surrounding communities are losing school population. There are no children out there waiting to be 

scooped up by the Town of Cumberland. Falmouth and Yarmouth both have declining school population.  The 

population in the entire state is going down.   Since it is well known that there will be no great influx in property 

taxes, increasing the commercial tax base has been the big push in order to promote growth in the most sensible 

and logical places.  Right now, for Cumberland, that is in our commercial tax base.  On a positive note, there 

has been an increase in building permits over the past year. She said that she is simply not seeing the evidence 

that eliminating Impact Fees will make a significant difference.  

 

Councilor Moriarty responded to Mr. Dews saying that no matter where someone builds in the State, there 

would be some sort of municipal fee associated with new construction.  Cumberland Impact Fees are only for 

new construction and do not apply to someone who is purchasing an existing home.  

 

Motion by Councilor Copp, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to amend the Recreational Facilities & Open Space 

Impact Fee Ordinance to charge $1.40 per square foot and exempt the first 1,000 feet from the Impact Fee 

calculation. 

VOTE:  7-0    UNANIMOUS PASSAGE 

 

12 – 055 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on draft amendments to the Route 100 Design 

Standards to add Section 2.1.5 (Overhead Doors), as recommended by the Planning Board.  

TABLED 3-26-12 
Town Manager Shane said that staff is recommending not to define overhead doors in the Route 100 Design 

Standards and allow the Planning Board handle it to be sure overhead doors are in proportion with the 

architecture, etc.   

 

Public discussion:  Adam Dews of Lower Methodist Road thanked the Manager for his recommendation. He 

felt that adding the definition of overhead doors would be anti-business by limiting the style or size door 

allowed.  

 

Motion by Councilor Moriarty, seconded by Councilor Turner, to not amend the Route 100 design Standards to 

include a definition of overhead doors and to allow the Planning Board to review overhead door design and 

placement as part of their review of the overall structure under consideration. 

VOTE:   6-1 (Copp opposed)  MOTION PASSES 

 

12 – 056 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on a Mass Gathering Permit for the Cumberland 

Farmers Club’s “Cumberland/Windham Family Fundraiser” to be held at the Cumberland Fairgrounds 

on May 5, 2012 from 1:00 – 8:30 p.m. 

Town Manager Shane said the application is in order and staff is recommending approval. Mike Timmons of 

the Cumberland Farmer’s Club is present this evening and has respectfully requested that the Council consider 
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waiving the Mass Gathering Permit fee so that additional money can be donated to the two charities who will 

benefit from the event.  

 

Mike Timmons thanked the Council for their consideration in approving the Mass Gathering Permit and their 

consideration in waiving the fee.  

 

Public discussion: None 

 

Councilor Stiles said that as a member of the Cumberland Farmers Club, he will recuse himself from discussion 

and vote on this item.  

 

Motion by Councilor Copp, seconded by Councilor Moriarty, to approve the Mass Gathering Permit for the 

Cumberland Farmers Club’s “Cumberland/Windham Family Fundraiser” to be held at the Cumberland 

Fairgrounds on May 5, 2012 from 1:00 – 8:30 p.m. and to waive the Mass Gathering Fee of $250.00 

VOTE:  6-0-1 (Stiles abstained)  MOTION PASSES 

 

12 – 057 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on a Mass Gathering Permit for Nassau 

Broadcasting’s “Maine’s Ultimate Yard Sale” to be held at the Cumberland Fairgrounds on 

June 9, 2012 from 9:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. 

Town Manager said that staff is recommending approval.  

 

Public discussion:  None 

 

Motion by Councilor Storey-King, seconded by Councilor Turner, to approve the Mass Gathering Permit for 

Nassau Broadcasting’s “Maine’s Ultimate Yard Sale” to be held at the Cumberland Fairgrounds on June 9, 

2012 from 9:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. 

VOTE:  7-0     UNANIMOUS PASSAGE 

 

12 – 058 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on a Mass Gathering Permit for the “Chickadee 

Classic Dog Show” to be held at the Cumberland Fairgrounds, June 21
st
 – 24

th
 from 8:00 a.m. 

– 5:00 p.m. 

Town Manager Shane said that staff is recommending approval. The fee is $250 because of the smaller size of 

the event and they are anticipating no need for Police or Fire Department coverage.  

 

Public discussion:  None 

 

Motion by Councilor Moriarty, seconded by Councilor Storey-King, to approve the Mass Gathering Permit for 

the “Chickadee Classic Dog Show” to be held at the Cumberland Fairgrounds, June 21
st
 – 24

th
 from 8:00 a.m. – 

5:00 p.m. 

VOTE:  7-0    UNANIMOUS PASSAGE 

 

12 – 059 To consider and act on a Victualer’s License for Seamus Maguire d/b/a Steakhouse Steaks. 

Town Manager Shane said that staff is recommending approval. This is a door-to-door type business with a 

freezer truck, clearly marked with the business name. 

 

Councilor Gruber said that he is not supportive of a door-to-door business. He feels that it could become a 

nuisance for residents. 

 

Motion by Councilor Turner, seconded by Councilor Stiles, to approve the Victualer’s License for Seamus 

Maguire d/b/a Steakhouse Steaks. 
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VOTE:  6-1 (Gruber opposed) MOTION PASSES 

 

12 – 060 To appoint Democratic and Republican Election Clerks. 
Motion by Councilor Moriarty, seconded by Councilor Stiles, to appoint Democratic and Republican Election 

Clerks as recommended by the Town Clerk. 

VOTE:  7-0    UNANIMOUS PASSAGE 

 

12 – 061 To set a Public Hearing date (April 23
rd

) to consider and act on a Mass Gathering Permit for 

the Cumberland Farmer’s Club  2
nd

 Annual Cumberland “Sho-n-Shine Car Show” to be held 

at the Cumberland Fairgrounds on June 10, 2012 from 8:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 
Motion by Councilor Stiles, seconded by Councilor Copp, to set a Public Hearing date of April 23

rd
 to consider 

and act on a Mass Gathering Permit for the Cumberland Farmer’s Club 2
nd

 Annual Cumberland “Sho-n-Shine 

Car Show” to be held at the Cumberland Fairgrounds on June 10, 2012 from 8:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 

VOTE:  7-0    UNANIMOUS PASSAGE 

 

12 – 062 To set a Public Hearing date (April 23
rd

) to consider and act on amendments to the Fees and 

Fines Ordinance to add Twin Brook Recreation Facility Usage Fees. 

Motion by Councilor Gruber, seconded by Councilor Copp, to set a Public Hearing date of April 23
rd 

to 

consider and act on amendments to the Fees and Fines Ordinance to add Twin Brook Recreation Facility Usage 

Fees. 

VOTE:  7-0    UNANIMOUS PASSAGE 

 

12 – 063 To set a Public Hearing date (April 23
rd

) to consider and act on draft zoning amendments to 

Section 204.14 (Industrial Zone) of the Cumberland Zoning Ordinance to add motor vehicle 

sales as a permitted use, as recommended by the Planning Board. 
Motion by Councilor Stiles, seconded by Councilor Moriarty, to set a Public Hearing date of April 23

rd
 to 

consider and act on draft zoning amendments to Section 204.14 (Industrial Zone) of the Cumberland Zoning 

Ordinance to add motor vehicle sales as a permitted use, as recommended by the Planning Board. 

VOTE:  6-0-1 (Copp abstained) MOTION PASSES 

 

12 – 064 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on adoption of the FY’13 Municipal Budget.   

Town Manager Shane presented the following: 
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Public discussion:  None 

 

Councilor Stiles said that the budget reflects the much needed repair of many roads in Town. He feels that it is 

time that the entire Town, as a group, contribute toward improving our roads.  Councilor Stiles thanked the 

Council for the group effort in working on this budget.  

 

Councilor Gruber said a lot of work went into this budget and it is the best that can be done at this time. Future 

budgets will require a hard look at expenses and making some hard decisions.  

 

Chairman Perfetti said that revenues will come up when the economy rebounds. For every 10 million in new 

valuation the Town gains $160,000 in revenue.  Chairman Perfetti thanked Town Manager Shane for putting the 

budget together. 

 

Motion by Councilor Moriarty, seconded by Councilor Stiles, to approve the FY’13 Municipal Budget not to 

exceed $8,746,732.00.   

VOTE:  7-0    UNANIMOUS PASSAGE 

 

V. NEW BUSINESS 

 

Councilor Turner – Brian Bickford has done a great job at increasing business at Val Halla.  Brian is working 

very hard to increase membership and offer golf programs.  

 

Cyclists need to be mindful and considerate of vehicles and use the bike lanes whenever possible. He has 

noticed many cyclists riding too close to the travel lane when they have the option of a bike lane and are not 

using it.  

 

Councilor Copp – The Town has applied for the 2012 Certified Business Friendly Community. There were 4 

letters of recommendation (that were submitted with the application) from businesses relocating to Cumberland 

who appreciated the efforts and assistance shown to them by the Town.  

 

Councilor Storey-King – Congratulations to the Town Manager and Economic Development Director for 

submitting the application for the Business Friendly Community.  

 

Reminder to residents to obtain a building permit, or check with the Code Enforcement office to see if a permit 

is required, for any home repairs or remodeling projects.  
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April 28
th

 is the annual Fire Department Banquet. She will be attending and encouraged other Councilors to 

attend.  This is a great annual event for the Fire Department. 

 

Councilor Moriarty – There was an open house at Val Halla this past weekend. It was a great way to kick off 

the golf season. 

 

He plans also plans to attend the Fire Department Banquet. 

 

Chairman Perfetti – There will be a Council Workshop on April 23
rd

 regarding Twin Brook fees. 

He will be away and unable to attend the Fire Department Banquet or the April 23
rd

 Town Council Meeting.  

 

Councilor Stiles – He will not be able to attend the Fire Department Banquet, as he will be on vacation at the 

Grand Canyon.  

 

He also attended the open house at Val Halla and had Easter Dinner at Rachel’s On the Green. Both events were 

excellent.  

 

Councilor Gruber – The annual walk for Habitat for Humanity was last Friday. He saw a number of people 

participating, which is wonderful.  

 

Bulky waste pick-up week will be May 14 – 18. If residents have household items that can be donated to the 

Habitat for Humanity Re-Store (in Portland), contact them and they will come pick it up. It will help a good 

cause and help the Town save money in disposals fees.  

 

Town Manager Shane – Cumberland was one of 19 towns who submitted applications to be a 2012 Business 

Friendly Community. 

 

There will be a Public Hearing in Yarmouth tomorrow evening with the Maine Department of Transportation 

regarding the Exit 15 improvements. We are looking forward to the improvement and the project will have a 

positive impact on Cumberland. 

 

VI. ADJOURNMENT 

Motion by Councilor Turner, seconded by Councilor Stiles, to adjourn. 

VOTE:  7-0    UNANIMOUS PASSAGE 

TIME:   8:59 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted by, 

 

 

 

Brenda L. Moore 

Council Secretary 

 


